ColorCheck Reference Guide Onyx Graphics Inc. May 2018

ColorCheck provides an integrated tool set within Onyx Rip-Queue for evaluating various aspects of printing. With these tools in place a printer operator can easily assess print accuracy as well as ensure that printed results are consistent day after day for multiple printer devices of the same make and model.

ColorCheck simplifies the implementation and maintenance of Process Control within a printing environment which can improve efficiency and reduce waste - thus saving time and money.

Table of Contents

1.	Proce	ss Control and ColorCheck	.5
	1.1.	Maintenance of Equipment	.5
	1.2.	Maintaining a stable printing environment	.5
	1.3.	Proper profiling and calibration of printers	.6
	1.4.	Quality control of media and inks	.6
	1.5.	Ensuring that printed output is correct	.6
	1.6.	Regular evaluation of printed results	.6
	1.7.	ColorCheck verification processes	.7
2.	Quick	and easy ColorCheck	.8
	2.1.	Start Print ColorCheck dialog	.8
	2.2.	Print Swatch	.8
	2.3.	Measure Swatch	.9
	2.4.	View Report	.9
	2.5.	Working with HTML Reports 1	0
	2.6.	Working with Swatch Measurements1	2
3.	Settin	g up and using ColorCheck1	4
	3.1.	Using Baseline ColorCheck across multiple printers (of same model) 1	4
	3.1.1.	Create/import a media and print mode1	4
	3.1.2.	Print and measure a baseline swatch for one or more print modes for a media 1	4
	3.1.3.	Export media containing one or more baselines1	4
	3.1.4.	Install Printer or Import media containing baseline1	5
	3.1.5.	Select the installed/imported media in Rip-Queue1	5
	3.1.6.	Print an imported baseline swatch1	5
	3.1.7.	Measure the swatch and get report1	5
	3.2.	Other cases1	5

4.	Color	Check Overview17
	4.1.	Introduction17
	4.2.	Baseline Environment
	4.3.	G7 Master Environment
	4.3.1.	G7 Grayscale18
	4.3.2.	G7 Targeted19
	4.3.3.	G7 Colorspace19
	4.4.	Standards Simulation Environment
	4.5.	Print Gamut Verification Environment
	4.6.	Named Color Evaluation Environment21
	4.7.	Custom Image Environment22
5.	Color	Check Configuration23
	5.1.	Introduction23
	5.2.	Operations within the Configure ColorCheck dialog23
	5.2.1.	New
	5.2.2.	Сору
	5.2.3.	Edit/View
	5.2.4.	Delete
	5.2.5.	Print
	5.2.6.	Export
	5.2.7.	Import
6.	Rip-Q	ueue Usage
	6.1.	Print
	6.1.1.	Print from Print Setup Tab37
	6.1.2.	Print from ColorCheck Tab
	6.2.	Measuring & Reporting40
	6.2.1.	Measure40

6.2.2.	Report	.41
6.3.	Working with ColorCheck swatch jobs	.41
7. My Co	olorCheck validation/verification failed – Now What?	. 43
7.1.	ColorCheck troubleshooting checklists	. 43
7.2.	Baseline troubleshooting flowchart	. 46
7.3.	G7 Master / Standards Simulation troubleshooting flowchart	. 46
7.4.	Print Gamut Verification troubleshooting flowchart	. 47

1. Process Control and ColorCheck

Process control involves setting up processes in a print environment to ensure that printing (and finishing) is performed consistently and correctly

The ColorCheck tools in RIP-Queue only provide one part needed to assess and implement process control within a printing environment.

Process control requires a mindset of excellence and understanding by everyone involved in the printing process.

As such, process control in a print environment involves:

Maintenance of Equipment Maintaining a stable printing environment Proper profiling and calibration printers Quality control of media and inks Ensuring that printed output is correct Regular evaluation of printed results Lots of details (like processes, forms, and checklists) ...

1.1. Maintenance of Equipment

Equipment must be maintained to ensure that printing is done consistently.

Questions to consider when setting up process controls related to equipment maintenance may include:

- What is being done to ensure equipment is working correctly (nozzle checks, self diagnostics, repairs, etc.)?
- Are finishing devices (laminators, calendars, heat presses) maintained and operated consistently?
- What is the maintenance schedule for the equipment (daily, weekly, etc.)?
- Are color measurement devices properly calibrated, maintained, and serviced?

1.2. Maintaining a stable printing environment

The physical environment where printing is performed and where materials are stored can dramatically impact the final printed output.

Questions to consider when setting up process controls related to the printing material storage environment may include:

- Are physical conditions consistent?
- How is temperature and humidity controlled?
- What factors of air quality are maintained (dust, fumes, air flow, etc.)?
- How stable are the print modes being used?

1.3. Proper profiling and calibration of printers

Properly setting up and maintaining color management for the printers, media, ink configurations, and print modes is essential to getting consistent and predicable output.

Questions to consider when setting up process controls related to proper profiling and calibration of printers may include:

- Was the printer in a stable printing condition when profiling was performed?
- Has calibration been performed?
- Is the color device used for profiling/calibration properly maintained and used?

• Has profiling been correctly performed for the printer, media, inks, ink configuration and print mode?

- Is the printer printing the same as when profile was performed?
- When is re-calibration performed?
- What process are put in place when things change (ie media or ink)?

1.4. Quality control of media and inks

Ensuring consistency in the media, ink and materials used for image reproduction is essential for getting consistent and predictable output.

Questions to consider when setting up process controls related to quality control of media and inks may include:

- How is stability of inks in printers maintained?
- How does the media and ink change over time?
- What is the age of media or ink being used?
- Are you using the same media and ink, and are they consistent with the profiles that you are using?
- What processes are in place to ensure that media is consistent when replaced/restocked?
- What processes are in place to ensure that ink is consistent when replaced/restocked?

• If other materials are used what processes are in place to ensure that they are consistent when replaced/restocked?

1.5. Ensuring that printed output is correct

G7, Standards Simulation, and Print Gamut Verification ColorCheck verification tools provides a means of determining that printing is performed correctly after profiling is performed. This ensures that a standard level of output quality is achieved.

1.6. Regular evaluation of printed results

After standards and a level of quality has been established then regular reassessment using the Baseline ColorCheck verification tool provides a means of evaluate how consistently printing is being performed. The Baseline tool can also be use to assess how similar output is from multiple printers that share the same profiles.

1.7. ColorCheck verification processes

In the cases when ColorCheck verification fails then an evaluation will be needed to determine what parts of the printing process/environment are involved and put corrective measures in place. The processes used to do this should become part of the process control system put in place for a printing environment.

2. Quick and easy ColorCheck

You don't necessarily need any special color management training to test the consistency or accuracy of your printed output.

We have included several ColorCheck swatches out of the box to help you get started.

For this example, we will use the ONYX Weekly Baseline swatch.

2.1. Start Print ColorCheck dialog

Once RIP-Queue is online, click on the go to the ColorCheck tab, and click the <Print ColorCheck...> button.

Figure 2.1 - ColorChek Tab
Print Setup 🔘 ColorCheck
Waiting for Print Job
Print Mode:
Last Measured: N/A
Verification Expiration: Never Expires
Print ColorCheck

2.2. Print Swatch

Select the color device you want to use, then select the ONYX Weekly Baseline swatch as well as the print mode and quickset to use and click Print. (Note: Printing a ColorCheck swatch overrides various settings of a Quick Set including media and mode if they are explicitly set by the Quick Set).

Figure 2.2 - Print ColorCheck Swatch Dialog

Name Environment Selection Expires A ONYX Weekly Baseline Baseline 1 week(s) A NAME Color Evaluation Report Only PantoneUncoated Named Color Evaluation Report Only PantoneUncoated Named Color Evaluation Report Only Copies: 1 0 Orientation: Portrait 0 Bected swatch is ready to print. Image: Print Reflected Image: Print Reflected Printing Setup: Output: 0 Color Print Setup: Color Separations Separations Quick Set: Separations	evice:	Rite i1 on US	В	•		Layout
Pointe Environment Section Explicits ONYX Weekly Baseline 1 week(s) 54.00 X 600.00 Inches / PANTORE Coated R Named Color Evaluation Report Only / PantoneUncoated Named Color Evaluation Report Only / Prints Generic FilePrinter Halftone Image: Color Printer: Generic FilePrinter Halftone Image: Color Mode: Istochastic 300 Image: Color Quick Set: Copefault> Image: Color	Name		Environment	Selection	Evoires	Page Size:
Virit Weekly baseline 1 Weekly V PARTORE Coated R Named Color Evaluation Report Only / PantoneUncoated Named Color Evaluation Report Only // PantoneUncoated Named Color Evaluation Report Only // PantoneUncoated Named Color Evaluation Report Only // PantoneUncoated Named Color Evaluation Printation: // PantoneUncoated // Print Reflected // Print Reflected // Print Reflected // Print Label Output: Printer: Generic FlePhinter Halftone // Separations Modia: 1-bit [CMYK] Separations	A ONIOCIMI-	ulu Deceliere	President	Selection	Expires	 54 inch roll
Partone Uncoated N Named Color Evaluation Report Only Copies: 1 Orientation: Printing Setup: Print Reflected Printer: Generic FlePrinter Halftone Output: Mode: Stochastic 300 Quick Set:	ONYX Wee	Riy Baseline	Baseline Named Color Evolution		I Week(s)	54.00 X 600.00 Inches
elected swatch is ready to print. Copies: 1 Printing Setup: Print Reflected Print: Generic FilePrinter Halftone Media: 1-bit [CMWK] Mode: Stochastic 300 Quick Set: <default></default>	PANTONE Antopol k	Loated K	Named Color Evaluation		Report Only	
elected swatch is ready to print. Printing Setup: Print Reflected Print Reflected Print Label Output:		coateu	Nameu Color Evaluation		Report Only	Copies: 1
elected swatch is ready to print. Printing Setup: Print : Generic FilePrinter Halftone Media: 1-bit [CMYK] Quick Set: www.communications.com Quick Set: www.communications.com						Orientation:
elected swatch is ready to print.						Portrait
elected swatch is ready to print. Print getup: Print r: Generic FilePrinter Halftone Media: 1-bit [CMYK] Mode: Stochastic 300 Quick Set: <default> Print content is the stochastic and the stochastic an</default>						Landscape
elected swatch is ready to print.						
Printing Setup: Printer: Generic FilePrinter Halftone Media: 1-bit [CMYK] Mode: Stochastic 300 Quick Set:	elected swa	tch is read	ly to print.			Print Reflected
Printing Setup: Printer: Generic FilePrinter Halftone Media: 1-bit [CM/K] Mode: Stochastic 300 ▼ Quick Set: Output: © Color © Separations						
Printing Setup: Output: Printer: Generic FilePrinter Halftone Media: 1-bit [CMWK] Mode: Stochastic 300 Quick Set: <						V Print Label
Printer: Generatione Media: 1-bit [CMWK] Mode: [Stochastic 300 Quick Set: <	Printing Setu					Output:
Media: 1-Sut Control Mode: Stochastic 300 Quick Set: <	Printer:	Generic 1 bit fo	Hierinter Halftone			Olor
Mode:	Media:	T-Dit [C	PIIKJ			Separations
Quick Set: www.com <a a="" href="https://www.com" www.com"="" www.com<=""> <a a="" href="https://wwwww.com" www.com"="" www.com<=""> <a a="" href="https://www.com" www.com"="" www.com<=""> <a href="https://wwwwwwwwwwwwwwwwwwwwwwwwwwwwwwwwwww</td><td>Mode:</td><td>Stochas</td><td>ac 300</td><td></td><td></td><td></td>	Mode:	Stochas	ac 300			
	Quick Set:	<defau< td=""><td>lt></td><td></td><td>•</td><td></td></defau<>	lt>		•	

2.3. Measure Swatch

After you print the swatch, the job will switch to a "Waiting To Measure" state. Select the job in the queue and then click the Measure Swatch icon on the top left to measure the swatch.





2.4. View Report

After the swatch is read in, you will be presented with your first ColorCheck Baseline report. All the delta E values will be zero because your initial measurements are the baseline for future Baseline tests. The next time you print and read a Baseline swatch it will be validated against these initial measurements.

Verification Results					
Printer:	Generic Fi	lePrinter Halftone			
/edia:	Test [CMY	к]			
1ode:	300 dpi St	300 dpi Stochastic			
/erification Status:	PASS				
ColorCheck Swatch:	ONYX We	ekly Baseline			
invironment:	Baseline				
/erification Expiration:	2018-05-0)1 4:50:29 PM			
Verification Test		Metric	Tolerance		
Max DeltaE of Paper White		0.0	<= 3.0	~	
Max DeltaE of All Patches		0.0	<= 5.0	~	
Mean DeltaE of All Patches		0.0	<= 2.5	~	
Max DeltaC of Near Neutrals		0.0	<= 3.5	~	
Mean DeltaC of Near Neutrals		0.0	<= 2.0	~	
Max DeltaE of Solids		0.0	<= 3.0	~	
Max DeltaH of Solids		0.0	<= 2.5	~	
Note: Expected measurements H	have had a me	dia relative adjust	ment performed		
Report	View Measure	ements 💌	ColorCheck He	lp	
		Close			

After the Verification Results report is closed and measurements are completed the ColorCheck Swatch job will be moved to the Buffered queue area with the status of the job set to reflect the status of the swatch verification. The swatch verification report can also be viewed by selecting the job and viewing the job properties.



Properties				
····· Verification Status	Verification Status			
Info	Verification Status: ColorCheck Swatch: Environment:	PASS ONYX Weekly Baseline Baseline		
	Verification Expiration:	2018-05-01 4:50:29 PM		
	Verification Test	Metric	Tolerance	
	Max DeltaE of Paper White	0.0	<= 3.0	
	Max DeltaE of All Patches	0.0	<= 5.0	
	Mean DeltaE of All Patches	0.0	<= 2.5	
	Max DeltaC of Near Neutrals	0.0	<= 3.5	
	Mean DeltaC of Near Neutrals	0.0	<= 2.0	
	Max DeltaE of Solids	0.0	<= 3.0	
	Max DeltaH of Solids	0.0	<= 2.5	*
	Note: Expected measurements ha	ve had a media relative adjustn	nent performed	
	Report	fiew Measurements	ColorCheck Help	
				Send job to "Ready to Print" area
				OK Cancel Help

2.5. Working with HTML Reports

A save as dialog is displayed after pressing the <Report...> button from either the post measurement Verification Results dialog or the Job Properties dialog. By default ColorCheck HTML reports are placed in the PCT\Reports folder using the swatch name and the time and date.

Figure 2.6 - Cro	eate HTML re	eport dialog		
💣 Save As				×
Save <u>i</u> n:	📔 Reports	•	G 🤌 🖻 🛄 -	
Ca	Name	*	Date modified	Туре
Recent Places		No items match your s	earch.	
Desktop				
Libraries				
Computer				
Network	•	III		4
INELWOIK	File <u>n</u> ame:	Weekly_Baseline_Swatch-20180424	4-1650.htm	<u>S</u> ave
	Save as type:	Report Files (*.html)	•	Cancel

After the HTML report file is saved the default browser is then used to display the report. Several key interactions are possible.

						x		
🕒 Baseline	×							
	file:///C:/ONYX18/PCT	/Reports/	ONYX_We	ekly_Baseline_Swatch-2	018	:		
					11.			
ONYX Co	olorCheck R	eport						
				0	NYX			
Printer:	Generic FilePrinter Half	tone						
Media:	Iest [CMYK] 300 dpi Steshestia							
Mode.	SUU Opi Stochastic							
ColorCheck Swatch:	ONYX Weekly Baseline	•						
Environment:	Baseline							
Data Set:								
Last Measured:	2018-04-24 4:50:28 PM							
						- 1		
Verification Status: PASS								
Verification Test	Metric Tolerance							
Max ∆E of Paper Wł	hite 0.0 ≤ 3.0 🗸							
Max ∆E of All Patch	es 0.0 ≤ 5.0 √							
Mean AE of All Patch	hes 0.0 ≤ 2.5 √							
Max AC of Near Neu	utrals 0.0 ≤ 3.5 √							
Mean AC of Near Ne May AE of Solide	eutrais 0.0 ≤ 2.0 √							
Max ΔE of Solids 0.0 $\leq 3.0 $ Max ΔH of Solids 0.0 $\leq 2.5 $								
Note: Expected meas	surements have had a med	ia relative ac	ljustment per	formed				
A Hide								
Patches								
ld ≁•	Expected L*a*b*	Expected	Measured	Measured L*a*b*	∆E00 ▲ ▼			
A1	55.00, -37.00, -50.00			55.00, -37.00, -50.00	0.0			
A2	66.86, -24.73, -37.10			66.86, -24.73, -37.10	0.0			
A3	79.72, -12.53, -21.75			79.72, -12.53, -21.75	0.0			
A4	87.68, -5.78, -11.80			87.68, -5.78, -11.80	0.0			
A5	91.48, -2.97, -6.96			91.48, -2.97, -6.96	0.0			
A5	48.00, 74.00, -3.00			48.00, 74.00, -3.00	0.0			
A2	76 42 25 78 -6 01			76.42.25.788.01	0.0			
^	10.42, 20.10, *0.91			10.42, 20.10, 40.91	0.0	- T		

Figure 2.7 - View of HTML ColorCheck report from Chrome browser

The patches can be hidden by pressing the Hide button.

The columns with up/down arrows in the Patches table can be sorted by clicking on the column header.

Note: Clicking twice on the Δ E00 column will sort the color differences from largest to smallest. This is a quick and simple way to determine problem areas.

The current state of the report in the browser can be printed using the browsers print functionality. (Note: The printed report will reflect of the patches hidden or sorted state). From Chrome this is done by pressing the three dots in the upper right and selecting <Print...>.

Baseline	×	
	file:///C:/ONYX18/PCT/Reports/C	DNYX_Weekly_Baseline_Swatch-2018 🛛 🔹
Print Total: 1 sheet	t of paper Print Cancel	A320218 Newline ONYX ColorCheck Report Poter: Generic FilePrinter Hathone Moda: Teri [DMY0] Mode: 300 dpi Sicohanic ColorCheck Swatc: ONYX Weekly Baseline Environment: Baseline
Destination	Brother MFC-495CW Pr MFC-495CW LAN	Lans Ant: Lans Measured: 2018-04-34 4:50:28 PM Verification Status: PASS Verification Test Metric Tolerance Max A2: of Paper Wests 0.0 s:3.0 / Mean A2: of AIP Patches 0.0 s:3.0 / Mean A2: of AIP Patches 0.0 s:2.5 / Mean A2: of Near Neutrals 0.0 s:2.0 / Mean A2: of Solids 0.0 s:3.0 / Max A2: of Solids 0.0 s:3.0 /
Pages	 All e.g. 1-5, 8, 11-13 	Nole: Expected measurements have had a media relative adjustment performed
Copies	1	
Layout	Portrait 💌	Ner/F/CRYXa8LPCTReports/CRYX_Veeby_Randor_2018024-10031647 11
Color	Color	
+ More se	ettings	
Print using sy	stem dialog (Ctrl+Shift+P)	

Figure 2.8 - Printing ColorCheck HTML report with patches hidden

2.6. Working with Swatch Measurements

Measurements of swatch patches can be directly viewed or exported from the <View Measurements...> button at the bottom of the Verification Results or Job Properties dialog. If the

down arrow next to the button is pressed a menu of View Measurements... or Export Measurements... is shown and can be selected.

iew Read	dings - ONYX	_Weekly_Bas	eline_Swate	:h			? ×
Patch	Expected	Measured	L*	a*	b*		Close
A1			55.0000	-37.0000	-50.0000		
A2			66.8600	-24.7300	-37.1000	1	
A3			79.7200	-12.5300	-21.7500	E	
A4			87.6800	-5.7800	-11.8000	7	
A5			91.4800	-2.9700	-6.9600	1	L*: 55.00
A6			48.0000	74.0000	-3.0000		a*: -36.64
A7			60.8400	50.5900	-6.7400	1	b*: -49.70
A8			76.4200	25.7800	-6.9100	1	
A9			86.1800	12.0100	-5.2100	1	
A10			90.6700	5.9000	-3.8600	1	
A11			89.0000	-5.0000	93.0000	1	
A12			90.3400	-4.7000	62.5600	1	
A13			92.1900	-3.4700	31.1500	1	
A14			93.6200	-1.6200	13.2700	1	
A15			94.3400	-0.9400	5.4200	1	
A16			88.9700	0.0000	-1.8500	1	
A17			82.7900	0.0000	-1.6900	1	
A18			69.2800	0.0000	-1.3500		
A19			54.1400	0.0000	-0.9700		
A20			36.6200	0.0000	-0.5200		
B1			16.0000	0.0000	0.0000	-	Plot Readinos
Paper	: L*: 95.0000	, a*: 0.0000,	b*: -2.0000				Export

A CGATS file can be exported using the Export Measurements... and then entering a filename and location to save the exported measurements.

ổ Save As	-			×
Save in:	Reports	•	G 🤌 📂 🛄 -	
Ca	Name	*	Date modified	Туре
Recent Places		No items match your	search.	
Desktop				
Libraries				
Computer				
Network	•	III		4
	File <u>n</u> ame:		-	<u>S</u> ave
	Save as type:	Export Files (*.cgats;*.bt)	▼	Cancel

Figure 2.10 - Export Measurements.

3. Setting up and using ColorCheck

When setting up ColorCheck one should first consider what they want to be able to evaluate and then configure ColorCheck swatch definitions that can be used on a regular basis. Are you evaluating color consistency or color accuracy? Are you simulating a print standard or simply maximizing the capabilities of your printer?

Care needs to be made when setting up for evaluation of standards simulation as Input profiles in Quick Sets need to be configured to agree with the standards characterization data sets used. ColorCheck validation may fail as a result of color management considerations not being taken into account.

The following use cases provide setup and usage.

3.1. Using Baseline ColorCheck across multiple printers (of same model)

When as baseline swatch is printed and measured the swatch configuration and measurements are persisted as part of a print mode's profile data in the printer repository. Therefore a baseline's swatch configuration and measurements are saved as part of the print mode definition when either a Printer Install Library (PrnInst) file or an Onyx Media Library (OML) file is created. Additionally, encapsulated mode specific baseline swatch configurations and measurements are imported as part of either installing a printer or importing an OML. This allows ColorCheck baseline checking to be used to ensure that printing is performed the same for multiple printers that can use the same media and print modes.

This is accomplished using the following steps.

3.1.1. Create/import a media and print mode

Use media manager to create and profile a media and print mode. Alternatively one can import a media that doesn't have baseline measurements.

3.1.2. Print and measure a baseline swatch for one or more print modes for a media

Follow the steps in Section 2 to print and measure a baseline swatch for the media and print mode set up in Section 3.1.1. (Note: it may be desirable to first create (or copy and modify) a baseline swatch that will be used to determine that printers are printing the same). (Note: This may be repeated for multiple print modes). Generally it is a good idea to print and measure a baseline after creating a profiling a print mode.

3.1.3. Export media containing one or more baselines

The mode specific baseline swatch configurations and measurements are saved as part of exporting a media. This can be done in three ways. The first is to create a PrnInst from the File>Manage Printers... dialog in Rip-Queue. The second is by exporting medias as an OML file using the <Export...> button on the Media Tab of the Configure Printer dialog in Rip-Queue. The third is by using the <Export...> button after selecting a media in the Media Library section of Media Manager.

3.1.4. Install Printer or Import media containing baseline

Either install a new printer using the PrnInst, or import to an alternate printer from the OML created in Section 3.1.3.

3.1.5. Select the installed/imported media in Rip-Queue

Make the printer in the Rip-Queue be the active printer where the media was installed in Section 3.1.4 by selecting the printer at the top of the Rip-Queue window. Then select the media to be the active media for the printer.

3.1.6. Print an imported baseline swatch

Select the ColorCheck tab in the printer setup panel on left side of Rip-Queue window and press <Print ColorCheck...> to bring up the Print ColorCheck dialog. Select the mode specific baseline swatch (with "<mode>" at end of the swatch name). Select the color device to measure with and the quickset, and then print the swatch.

3.1.7. Measure the swatch and get report

Once the swatch has been printed select the job, measure swatch, and view report as defined in Section 2.

3.2. Print mode relative named color reportting

Both the "PANTONE Coated Report" and "PANTONE Uncoated Report" swatches use PANTONE provided measurement data to determine color differences used in the reports. When mode specific device ink values for printing PANTONE colors are defined, the device values are applied to the printing of the swatch, and color differences are made relative to the PANTONE provided measurement data.

Named color reporting can be configured for color difference comparisons to be made relative to color measurements for the desired device ink replacements. This can easily be done by:

- First, making a copy of the Report swatch definition.
- Second, editing the copied swatch definition, and clicking on the <Options...> button.
- Third, turn on the "Compare with print mode defined colors (when set) check box
- Pres <OK> on the dialogs to save the changes
- Use the updated swatch definition to print and generate a report.

Named color reports using this copy will use the colorimetry of the replaced ink values (based on the default ICC profile associated with the print mode for reporting color difference metrics.

Note: Print modes created using HP PANTONE Emulation define device ink replacements for all PANTONE colors and print mode relative named color reports will show small color differences (since they comparison in relative to the device ink replacements created for the print mode).

3.3. Other cases

Walkthroughs provide a basic guide for setting up and using ColorCheck...

Further configuration can be found in Section 5.

4. ColorCheck Overview

4.1. Introduction

The ColorCheck configuration manager can be used to create, manage and print ColorCheck swatches. Three types of ColorCheck swatches are possible:

To determine color consistency (Baseline)

To determine color accuracy (G7 Master, Standards Simulation, and Print Mode Verification) Informational (Custom Image and Named Color Evaluation)

After either a color consistency or color accuracy swatch is printed the job will remain in the queue waiting to be measured with a color measurement device.

Once it is measured then verification testing is performed, and the ColorCheck verification status for the print mode is updated.

When ColorCheck swatch definitions are created they can be configured with an expiration time that will flag the print operator when it is time to reprint and measure the ColorCheck swatch. ColorCheck verification is for informational purposes only. Having invalid, expired or non-existing ColorCheck verification will not prevent jobs from being printed.

4.2. Baseline Environment

The baseline swatch environment allows for a set of custom color patches to be defined along with user defined ColorCheck validation tests to be performed on subsets of the patches.

The first time that a baseline swatch is printed and measured for a print mode, the measurements of the patches will be cached as part of the media repository to establish the "baseline" for any future ColorCheck validation using that print mode.



Figure 4.1 - Example settings for Baseline environment

ColorCheck "baseline" measurements and swatches are tracked on an individual mode basis. Baselines therefore need to be established for each print mode independently.

Thus, they are exported and imported as part of exporting and importing a media.

This allows for baseline measurements to be shared between printers that use the same print modes to determine how consistently they are printing to one another.

Note: When a new baseline is desired then the Baseline Measurements for a swatch can be removed from the Media Library view of the print mode in Media Manager.

ColorCheck validation using baseline swatches can only be used to assess color consistency because baseline swatch validation preformed against previous measurements from previous prints of the swatch using the same print mode.

Other ColorCheck environments should be used to check for color accuracy.

4.3. G7 Master Environment

The G7 Master swatch environment allows for evaluation of calibration and reproduction of CMYK grayscales relative to G7 grayscale methodology advocated by IDEAIIIiance.

The premise of G7 calibration is based on the concept of using a Neutral Print Density Curve to define tone scale with colorimetric balancing of grayscale for grayscale combinations of CMY.

Add ColorCheck Swatch	×
Reference Swatch Printing S	etup
Printer:	EPSON SureColor S80600
Media:	Magic Solvent Clear Film SCF-7 [CMYKORcmkWht]
Mode:	Production Backlit White
Default Swatch Quick Set:	
<default></default>	Report Only (No Verify)
Swatch Name:	Verification Expiration
G7	1 🗘 Days 🗸
Select ColorCheck environment	nt:
G7 Process Control Master	V Options
Characterization Data Set:	
🗹 Only display data sets o	ompatible with swatch Quick Set
✓ G7 Grayscale - P2P51	~
The input profiles in your Qu	ick Set are consistent with this
selection.	
	OK Canad
	OK Cancel

Figure 4.2 - Example settings for G7 environment

The G7 Master environment has 3 swatch types that correspond to G7 Grayscale, Targeted, and Colorspace requirements.

The swatches and tests involved with the G7 Master environment evaluate various aspects of color reproduction accuracy in the following ways:

4.3.1. G7 Grayscale

The G7 Grayscale evaluation swatches evaluate how well the calibration, G7 correction, or color management settings achieve NPDC tone scale and gray balance for printing CMYK output. When ICC profiles are not used then this evaluates how well the media model for calibration or the G7 color correction in media manager achieve G7 NPDC grayscale aims for CMYK printing. When ICC profiles are used then it provides an evaluation of both the G7 applicability of the input profile being used along with the color accuracy of the print mode's output profile.

G7 Grayscale is likely the best choice to use for the purposes of assessing both accuracy and precision without the use of ICC color management.

It does require that the print mode is created in Media Manager with G7 calibration / correction put in place.

4.3.2. G7 Targeted

The G7 Targeted evaluation swatches evaluate how accurately CMYK primaries and secondaries (solid two color combinations) of a reference printing condition are simulated in addition to assessing color management settings used to achieve NPDC tone scale and gray balance for printing CMYK output.

As most digital printers have inks with different color characteristics form conventional press reference printing conditions, G7 targeted swatches should be printed using ICC color management, and the Input profile defined in the Quick Set needs to be consistent with the reference printing conditions associated with the chosen swatch that is printed.

Note 1: Care needs to be made when using G7 targeted evaluation swatches as invalid profile configuration can lead to failure of ColorCheck verification.

Note 2: G7 Targeted evaluation assess how accurately the print gamut of the input profile is simulated by the profile associated with the print mode.

Evaluating accuracy of simulation is not necessarily the same as evaluating accuracy of the output profile as colors inside the gamut of the print mode's profile may not be inside the gamut of the input profile.

4.3.3. G7 Colorspace

The G7 Colorspace evaluation swatches evaluate how accurately various printed CMYK values simulate the results of a reference printing condition in addition to assessing color management settings used to achieve NPDC tone scale and gray balance for printing CMYK output. As most digital printers have inks with different color characteristics form conventional press reference printing conditions, G7 Colorspace swatches should be printed using ICC color management, and the Input profile defined in the Quick Set needs to be consistent with the reference printing conditions associated with the chosen swatch that is printed.

Note 1: Care needs to be made when using G7 Colorspace evaluation swatches as invalid profile configuration can lead to failure of ColorCheck verification.

Note 2: G7 Colorspace evaluation assesses how accurately the print gamut of the input profile is simulated by the profile associated with the print mode. Evaluating accuracy of simulation is not necessarily the same as evaluating accuracy of the output profile as colors inside the gamut of the print mode's profile may not be inside the gamut of the input profile.

4.4. Standards Simulation Environment

The Standards Simulation Evaluation swatches evaluate how accurately various printed CMYK values simulate the results of a reference printing condition.

Figure 4.3 - Example settings for Standards Simulation environment	Figure 4.3 -	Example	settings	for St	andards	Simulation	enviroment
--	--------------	---------	----------	--------	---------	------------	------------

Reference Swatch Prin	nting Setup
Printer:	EPSON SureColor S80600
Media:	Magic Solvent Clear Film SCF-7 [CMYKORcmkWht]
Mode:	Production Backlit White
Default Swatch Quick Se	et:
<default></default>	 Report Only (No Verify)
Swatch Name:	Verification Expiration
Fogra	1 🔹 Days 🗸
Select ColorCheck envir	ronment:
Standards Simulation	V Options
Characterization Data S ✓ Only display data : ✓ FOGRA40 - IT8.7-4	set: sets compatible with swatch Quick Set
Characterization Data S ✓ Only display data s ✓ FOGRA40 - IT8.7-4 The input profiles in yo	Set: sets compatible with swatch Quick Set
Characterization Data S ✓ Only display data s ✓ FOGRA40 - IT8.7-4 The input profiles in your selection.	Set: sets compatible with swatch Quick Set
Characterization Data S ☑ Only display data s ✓ FOGRA40 - IT8.7-4 The input profiles in your selection.	set: sets compatible with swatch Quick Set aur Quick Set are consistent with this
Characterization Data S Only display data : FOGRA40 - IT8.7-4 The input profiles in yo selection.	Set: sets compatible with swatch Quick Set
Characterization Data S Only display data : FOGRA40 - IT8.7-4 The input profiles in yo selection.	Set: sets compatible with swatch Quick Set
Characterization Data S ✓ Only display data : ✓ FOGRA40 - IT8.7-4 The input profiles in your selection.	Set: sets compatible with swatch Quick Set
Characterization Data S ✓ Only display data : ✓ FOGRA40 - IT8.7-4 The input profiles in yo selection.	Set: sets compatible with swatch Quick Set a
Characterization Data S	Set: sets compatible with swatch Quick Set
Characterization Data S ✓ Only display data : ✓ FOGRA40 - IT8.7-4 The input profiles in yo selection.	Set: sets compatible with swatch Quick Set
Characterization Data S	Set: sets compatible with swatch Quick Set
Characterization Data 5 ☐ Only display data ✓ FOGRA® - IT8.7-4 The input profiles in yo selection.	Set: sets compatible with swatch Quick Set

Options for printing Standards Simulation swatches allow for various tests relative to different international and published standards to be applied relative to how accurately CMYK values are printed.

As most digital printers have inks with different color characteristics form conventional press reference printing conditions, Standards Simulation swatches should be printed using ICC color management, and the Input profile defined in the Quick Set should to be consistent with the reference printing conditions associated with the chosen swatch that is printed.

Note 1: Care needs to be made when using Standards Simulation Evaluation swatches as invalid profile configuration can lead to failure of ColorCheck verification.

Note 2: Standards Simulation evaluation assesses how accurately the print gamut of the input profile is simulated by the profile associated with the print mode.

Evaluating accuracy of simulation is not necessarily the same as evaluating accuracy of the output profile as colors inside the gamut of the print mode's profile may not be inside the gamut of the input profile.

4.5. Print Gamut Verification Environment

Print Gamut Verification evaluation swatches evaluate how accurately the profile for the print mode reproduce colors that are known to be inside the print gamut of the print mode. This is accomplished by dynamically determining colors inside the print gamut and then using the output profile to print those colors.

Figure 4.4 - Example settings for Print Gamut Verification environment
--

Reference Swatch	Printing Setup
Printer:	EPSON SureColor S80600
Media:	Magic Solvent Clear Film SCF-7 [CMYKORcmkWht]
Mode:	Production Backlit White
Default Swatch Quic	ck Set:
<default></default>	 Report Only (No Verify)
Swatch Name:	Verification Expiration
Fogra	1 Days V
Select ColorCheck e	nvironment:
Print Camut Varifica	ation
Characterization Da	ata Set:
Only display da	ata sets compatible with swatch Quick Set
✓ Only display da ✓ 15 Hue 50 Patch	ata sets compatible with swatch Quick Set \checkmark
✓ Only display da	ata sets compatible with swatch Quick Set h
Only display data 15 Hue 50 Patch Selected swatch is	ata sets compatible with swatch Quick Set h vready to print.
Only display date 15 Hue 50 Patch Selected swatch is	ata sets compatible with swatch Quick Set h ~ ~ ready to print.
Only display date 15 Hue 50 Patch Selected swatch is	ata sets compatible with swatch Quick Set h v ready to print.
Only display data 15 Hue 50 Patch Selected swatch is	ata sets compatible with swatch Quick Set h vready to print.
Only display data 15 Hue 50 Patch Selected swatch is	ata sets compatible with swatch Quick Set h v ready to print.
☑ Only display de ✓ 15 Hue 50 Patch Selected swatch is	ata sets compatible with swatch Quick Set h v
☑ Only display data ✓ 15 Hue 50 Patch Selected swatch is	ata sets compatible with swatch Quick Set h v ready to print.
✓ Only display data ✓ 15 Hue 50 Patch Selected swatch is	ata sets compatible with swatch Quick Set h v
Only display data 15 Hue 50 Patch Selected swatch is	ata sets compatible with swatch Quick Set h viready to print.
✓ Only display da ✓ 15 Hue 50 Patd Selected swatch is	ata sets compatible with swatch Quick Set h v
✓ Only display day ✓ 15 Hue 50 Patd Selected swatch is	ata sets compatible with swatch Quick Set h v
✓ Only display da ✓ 15 Hue 50 Patch Selected swatch is	ata sets compatible with swatch Quick Set h v
✓ Only display da ✓ 15 Hue 50 Patd Selected swatch is	ata sets compatible with swatch Quick Set h v ready to print.

As such Print Gamut Verification does not use the input profile associated with the Quick Set, and therefore doesn't check whether color management settings are appropriate for simulation or any other purposes.

It is used to determine whether the print mode profile characterizes how the printer actually prints.

Note: Print gamut verification can be used to determine if the printer profile is the cause of ColorCheck validation errors simulation based ColorCheck verification.

4.6. Named Color Evaluation Environment

Named Color Evaluation swatches allow for sets of colorimetric or named custom color patches to be defined to assess how well a print mode is able to reproduce the color sets. These colors are reproduced using the same color management used when they are printed as part of PDF/EPS/PS documents.

Printe	r:	EPSON SureColor S80600	
Media	e	Magic Solvent Clear Film SCF-7 [CMYKORcmkWht]	
Mode		Production Backlit White	
fault S	watch Quick Set	t:	
Defaul	t>	\sim	
atch N	Name:		
ANTO	NE Coated		
lect Cr	olorCheck enviro	oment:	
amed (Color Evaluation	Ontions	
ameur		- Options	
atches	s		
ID	Type	Color	
1	Named	PANTONE Yellow C	
2	Named	PANTONE Yellow 012 C	
3	Named	PANTONE Orange 021 C	
4	Named	PANTONE Bright Red C	
5	Named	PANTONE Warm Red C	
6	Named	PANTONE Red 032 C	
0	Named	PANTONE Rubine Red C	
7	********		
7		tive only. Actual printed colors may vary	_
7 <	are representa	ave only include printed colors may very i	
7 < Colors	s are representa		

Figure 4.5 - Example settings for Named Color Evaluation environment

After measurement the swatch report will show how close each of the patches can be printed with overall color difference statistics.

Note: This ColorCheck environment does not update or modify the ColorCheck verification status for a print mode. This ColorCheck environment is simply for generating reports for informational purposes.

4.7. Custom Image Environment

Figure 4.6 - Example settings for Custom Image environment

Deference Swatch D	kinting Cotup
Reference Swatch P	FICON CHERCELER CROCOD
Printer:	EPSON Surection 580600
Media:	Magic Solvent Clear Him SCF-7 [CM1KORcmkvVnt]
Mode:	Production Backit White
efault Swatch Quick	Set:
<default></default>	~
Swatch Name:	
Cutom Image	
elect ColorCheck en	vironment:
Custom Image	~

Custom image swatches allow for images provided by 3rd party color validation/verification packages to be easily printed under specified Quick Set conditions. Custom image swatches are not tracked or measured the same as other ColorCheck swatches. They need to be separately measured and used within the 3rd party package involved.

Note: ColorCheck verification status is NOT modified or updated by Custom Image swatches.

5. ColorCheck Configuration



5.1. Introduction

The ColorCheck configuration manager can be used to create, edit/view, delete, print and export/import ColorCheck swatches.

Figure - Main UI to configure ColorCheck

Configure ColorCheck				
Printing Setup Printer: Media: Mode:	Generic FilePrinter Contone HP Gloss Poster Paper [PageWid 150-CT	e]	٥	
Name ONYX Weekly Baseline PANTONE Coated Report PantoneUncoated	Environment Baseline Named Color Evaluation Named Color Evaluation	Selection	Expires 1 week(s) Report Only Report Only	New Copy Edit Delete Print Export
Hide ColorCheck tab	C	Close	ColorC	heck Help

It is intended for the production manager to created pre-defined swatches that are to be used in process control operations in a print shop.

With pre-defined swatches created, the print operator only has to select from the pre-defined list.

You configure ColorCheck swatches by clicking the "Configure ColorCheck" icon on the RIP-Queue toolbar.

The main UI of Configure ColorCheck includes Printing Setup, ColorCheck swatches, and several operations (create, edit/view, delete, print, export, and import). You can setup printing information (Printer, Media, and Mode) by clicking the gear. Three ColorCheck swatches are predefined (ONYX Weekly Baseline and Named Color Evaluation of PANTONE Coated and PANTONE Uncoated). Other ColorCheck swatches you define will also be listed here.

The "Hide ColorCheck tab" when selected will prevent the ColorCheck tab from appearing in the print control area in Rip-Queue.

5.2. Operations within the Configure ColorCheck dialog

5.2.1. New...

This operation is to add a ColorCheck swatch. The printing setup is listed at the top for reference.

Figure 5.1 - Main UI for operation New...

Reference Swatch F	Printing Setup	
Printer:	Canon_iPF8400	
Media:	CMYK [Halftone]	
Mode:	1200 Fast Stochastic	
watch Name:		
efault Swatch Quick	c Set:	
<default></default>	•	
elect ColorCheck en	ivironment:	
	•	
	<u> </u>	
	,	
	,	

You first add the swatch name and select the Quick Set to be associated with this swatch. Then you can select from one of the ColorCheck environments to create a swatch definition for.

5.2.1.1. Add a Baseline swatch:

The baseline swatch environment allows for a set of custom color patches to be defined along with user-defined ColorCheck validation tests to be performed on subsets of the patches.

You can add a new Baseline swatch by choosing Baseline in Select ColorCheck environment.

	Printing Setup	
Printer:	Canon_iPF8400	
Media:	CMYK [Halftone]	
Mode:	1200 Fast Stochastic	
watch Name:		
efault Swatch Qu	dk Set:	Verification Expiration
:Default>	•	1 Days v
elect ColorCheck	environment:	
aseline	•	Options
Patches Tests		
ID Type	Color	
ID Type	Color sentative only. Actual printed colors t Delete Imoor	may vary.

Figure 5.2 - Main UI to add a new Baseline swatch

By clicking Options..., you can choose to use absolute values or media-based substrate corrected values to verify measurement.

Figure 5.3 - Options for Baseline swatch

/erification Measurement	s:	
Use absolute measure	ments	
O Use media-based subs	tate correction	

Note: When media-based substrate correction is selected, the expected values are adjusted based on the measured media colors.

By checking Verification Expiration, you can setup expiration notification time for a ColorCheck swatch.

The Patches tab lists the customized color patches that you want to print and measure on a routine basis. Each patch has a Patch ID, Patch Type, and Color Data.

- Not all patches in a swatch need to be defined using the same color space (Patch Type) which can be a named color (Pantone), Lab, K, RGB, or various process ink color selections like CMYK, CMYKR, etc.
- A color transformation is performed (as needed) to convert each patch to the color space used by the print mode. If the color space matches the color space of the print mode then no transformation is performed.
- You can add, edit, delete, or import color patches by clicking corresponding buttons in the Patches tab.
- To add a single patch click the button Add.. button.

Note: You can add different patches by specifying patch type, such as Named color (Pantone), Lab, K, RGB, and different device colors (CMYK, CMYKR, etc.). Color transformation may be needed to print a patch. For example, you want to print a RGB patch or CMYKR patch using a CMYK printer.

• When you want edit a patch in the Patches tab, you just select the patch and click the button Edit... The UI to edit a patch is the same as to add one.

Figure 5.4 – Add patch for Baseline swatch

Cance Cance Color Data: Help M: 0.4 Y: 0.4
Color Data: C: 0.4 0 Help M: 0.4 0 Y: 0.4 0 Help
C: 0.4 0
M: 0.4 () Y: 0.4 ()
Y: 0.4
К: 18.4

• **Tip**: One quick way to set up a swatch with a lot of patches is to import patch definitions from an already existing swatch. When the import button is pressed it will import patches from SWADEF files. If the drop down next to the Import... button is used then the type of patches and swatch definition file to import from can be selected. Patches can be imported from CGATS files (CMYK, RGB, LAB) or SWADEF files

Figure 5.5 – Import patches for Baseline swatch

-	Import	-			
	CMYK/F	RGB	GAT	s	
	LAB CG	ATS			
	SWADE	F			

- When you import swatches you will be asked to find a file that you wish to import patches from.
- Useful places to get previously defined patch definitions are as follows:
 - Swatches that are defined using the ColorCheck Configuration dialog are placed in the "Onyx\PCT\SwatchDefs" folder.
 - CGATS files for the standard definition files can be found in the "Onyx\PCT\Standards Simulation" folder.
 - CGATS files for G7 can be found in the "Onyx\PCT\G7 Master folder"
- Patch identifiers are preserved when patches are imported from an existing swatch. Slight changes to the patch identifiers may be made to ensure that each patch identifier is unique.

The Test tab lists the set of tests on color patches in the Patches tab to perform after measurement of the swatch during the process of swatch validation.

Figure 5.6 – Add test for Baseline sv	vatch
---------------------------------------	-------

Test:			Mean DeltaE	
Thresh	old			
Value:			3.0	
Precision: 1				
Patch S	Selectio	n		
Grou	p Name	:	All Patches	
Filter	÷		×	
	ID	Туре	Color	
	1	CMYK	C: 100.0, M:0.0, Y:0.0, K:0.0	1
	2	CMYK	C:70.0, M:0.0, Y:0.0, K:0.0	
	3	CMYK	C:40.0, M:0.0, Y:0.0, K:0.0	
	4	CMYK	C:20.0, M:0.0, Y:0.0, K:0.0	
	5	CMYK	C:10.0, M:0.0, Y:0.0, K:0.0	
	6	CMYK	C:0.0, M: 100.0, Y:0.0, K:0.0	-
•				+
Ther	e are 0	patches s	elected for this test	
_				
0	Select	All	Deselect All	

- All the tests in the list need to succeed in order for the swatch being defined to pass validation.
- You can add, edit, or delete tests by clicking corresponding buttons in the Test tab.
- A test is a comparison operation that is performed on one or more patches from the patches tab. A test succeeds if the comparison is less than or equal to the threshold associated with the test.

- You can add a test to be performed during swatch validation by clicking the Add.. button.
- Each test has a minimum threshold (value and precision) that must be achieved for conformance purposes on subset of patches.
 - Thresholds are used to establish acceptability of printed output taking into consideration a number of different factors including (but not limited to):
 - Noticeability of color difference
 - Variability in the printing process
 - Variability in the measurement process
 - The following tests can be used to compare measurements of patches in a swatch to previous baseline measurements for purposes of validation:
 - Mean DeltaE used to determine whether the average color difference (defined using CIEDE2000) is below a given threshold.
 - In general a DeltaE of less than 2.0 is not physically discernable
 - Max DeltaE used to define the limit for the worst case color difference for the group of patches associated with the test.
 - This value should generally be larger than a threshold for a Mean DeltaE
 - Max DeltaE should be used to specify the threshold for a single color patch
 - PTile DeltaE a PTile or (Percentile) DeltaE is used to define the limit for a percentage of the patches associated with the test that have a color difference less than or equal to the threshold.
 - When PTile DeltaE is used you are also prompted for the percentage of the patches to use.
 - **Tip**: Using 95% is equivalent to saying "for the most part" or (95% of the time) the maximum color difference is less than or equal to the threshold.
 - **Note**: Generally PTile DeltaE is better to use than Max DeltaE with a large number of patches.
 - Mean DeltaH / Max DeltaH used to to determine the average / maximum hue variation (independent of lightness and chroma differences). Max DeltaH is something that is generally used against single ink color solids to determine stability/acceptability of the ink.

- Mean DeltaC / Max DeltaC used to determine the average / maximum color shift independent of differences in lightness. Generally used to asses the neutrality of near neutral colors.
- Mean DeltaL / Max DeltaL used to determine the average / maximum shift in lightness.
- When a test is created you select the patches that you want to operate on and provide a name for the group of patches (like "Solids" or "Customer Colors").
- **Tip**: The filter provides a convenient mechanism to quickly find colors that have specific values for inclusion in the group of patches to associate with a test
 - For instance typing in 100 for the filter shows all the patches that have at least one ink channel that have 100% ink.
- You can easily select or deselect all patches by clicking buttons Select All or Deselect All when you want to select the subsets of patches.
- The following tests and thresholds (Based on ISO 12647-7) for groups are defined for the Onyx Weekly Baseline:

Group	Test	Threshold
Paper White	Max ∆E	3.0
All Patches	Mean ∆E	2.5
All Patches	Max ∆E	5.0
Near Neutrals	Mean ∆Ch	2.0
Near Neutrals	Max ∆Ch	3.5
Solids	Max ∆E	3.0
Solids	Max ∆H	2.5

5.2.1.2. Add a G7 Process Control Master swatch:

Note: The use of G7 Target and G7 colorspace characterization data sets generally relies on color management input profiles to be set up in the Quick Set that is applied when swatches are printed. Before creating Standard Simulation swatches in ColorCheck configuration it may be advisable to first create Quick Sets for each printer with a common name that has the appropriate input profile associated with printing condition that will be used by default for the created G7 based Swatch.

Figure 5.7 - Add a new G7 swatch

Reference Swatchr	Printing Setup			
Printer:	Canon_iPF8400			
Media:	CMYK [Halftone]			
Mode:	1200 Fast Stochastic			
Swatch Name:				
		Report Or	nly (No Verify)	
Default Swatch Quick	: Set:	📃 Verificatio	n Expiration	
<default></default>		1	Days	w
Select ColorCheck en	vironment:			
G7 Process Control I	Master 👻	Options		
	10/2535			
The input profiles in	your Quick Set are consistent with	th this		
The input profiles in selection.	your Quick Set are consistent wi	th this		

The G7 Process Control Master swatch environment allows for evaluation of calibration and reproduction of CMYK grayscales and other tests relative to G7 grayscale methodology advocated by IDEAlliance.

• You can setup options by clicking the <Options...> button



Figure 5.8 - Options of G7 swatch

- You can select to use or not use Color Management from Quick Set.
- Note 1: When you check this option, the Color Management setting in Quick Set will be applied, including input profile, rendering intent, and output profile. This is useful for determining how well G7 calibration is accomplished by the color management profiles selected in the quick set. Failure may be due to incorrect input profile selection (which doesn't achieve G7 aims) or by a failure of the printer profile to get accurate results for the associated print mode.
- Note 2: When you uncheck this option, the CMYK values in the selected swatch are directly printed without applying ICC profiles from the Quick Set. This is useful for evaluating G7 correction steps applied during profiling in Media Manager.
- You can choose to use absolute values or media-based substrate corrected values to verify measurement.

Note: When media-based substrate correction is selected, the expected values are adjusted based on the white point of the associated output profile.

- The selection to use Native CMY tolerance allows for balance of 300% ink coverage for print mode specific variations to be accounted for. This is especially important when a print mode has a significant different color for a 300% CMY than for offset printing.
- The final tolerance selection selects the tolerances to use for G7 Colorspace assessment. Offset print tolerances are for day to day printing and proof tolerances are for assessing G7 for proofing.
- By checking <Only display data sets compatible with swatch Quick Set>, G7 characterization data sets compatible with the selected Quick Set are listed with a green check mark next to it. Otherwise, all the G7 characterization data sets are listed with green check icon for those compatible, and red cross icon for those not compatible. Corresponding labels are also displayed with different colors depending on if you select a compatible or incompatible data set.
- When enabling (checking) Report Only (No Verify), you will only get a report for this G7 swatch and the ColorCheck mode verification status will not be updated.
- With Verification Expiration you can setup a time-out period before the G7 ColorCheck swatch is re-printed and re-measured to ensure that printing with the mode is being done correctly.

5.2.1.3. Add a Standards Simulation swatch:

Tip: The use of Standards Simulation generally relies on color management input profiles to be set up in the Quick Set that is applied when swatches are printed. Before creating Standard Simulation swatches in ColorCheck configuration it may be advisable to first create Quick Sets for each printer with a common name that has the appropriate input profile associated with printing condition that will be used by default for the created Standards Simulation Swatch.

The Standards Simulation Evaluation swatches evaluate how accurately various printed CMYK values simulate the results of a common reference printing conditions, such as IDEAlliance or FOGRA.

Figure 5.9 - Add a new Standards Simulation swatch

Reference Swatch F	Printing Setup			
Printer:	Canon_iPF8400			
Media:	CMYK [Halftone]			
Mode:	1200 Fast Stochastic			
Swatch Name:				
		Report On	ly (No Verify)	
Default Swatch Quid	Set:	Verification	Expiration	
<default></default>	•	1	Days	+
Select ColorCheck en	vironment:			
Standards Simulation	n 🔹	Options		
✓ CGATS TR 005 -	a Set: ta sets compatible with swatch Quick IDEAlliance Control Wedge 2013	Set 🔹		
Only display da GATS TR 005 - The input profiles in	a Set: ta sets compatible with swatch Quick IDEAlliance Control Wedge 2013 your Quick Set are consistent with th	Set •		
○ Only dsplay da	a Set: It a sets compatible with swatch Quick IDEAlliance Control Wedge 2013 your Quick Set are consistent with th	Set v		

The process and options for adding a new Standard Simulation swatch are similar to the ones for the G7 Process Control Master swatch except of different verification tolerance level options.

Figure 5.10 - Options of Standards Simulation swatch



- Options for printing Standards simulation swatches allow for various tests relative to different international and published standards to be applied relative to how accurately the CMYK values are printed. You can setup options by clicking Options...,
 - You can select to use or not use Color Management from Quick Set.
 - Note 1: When you check this option, the Color Management setting in Quick Set will be applied, including input profile, rendering intent, and output profile. This is useful for determining how well the associated standard is accomplished by the color management profiles selected in the quick set. Failure may be due to incorrect input profile selection (which doesn't achieve aims of the associated standard) or by a failure of the printer profile to get accurate results for the associated print mode.
 - Note 2: When you uncheck this option, the CMYK values in the selected swatch are directly printed without applying ICC profiles from the Quick Set. This is only useful for evaluating how close the print inks and media are to reference printing condition

defined by the characterization data set. Generally, this is not the case, and therefore using color management from Quick Set is recommended.

- You can choose to use absolute values or profile-based substrate corrected values to verify measurement.
 - Note: When profile-based substrate correction is selected, the expected values are adjusted based on the white point of the associated output profile.
- The verification tolerance level allows one to select from either an ISO based testing standard or a tolerance level for Large Format Printing based on the FograSpec SystemCheck criteria.
 - Contract Proof (ISO 12647-7:2016) / Contract Proof (ISO 12647-7:2013): will mostly be used at the end of the creative work in the production chain. It shows the consistency of the data by giving the appearance to be expected when the printer prints according to the printing condition for which the data has been separated.
 - Validation Print ISO 12647-8): is used primarily in the creative process and reflects a high quality validation of the proposed job content. Therefore, a "Validation Print" is a defined with reproducible quality within the creative phase and not primarily a color reliable reference for the final production run.

5.2.1.4. Add a Print Gamut Verification swatch:

Print Gamut Verification evaluates how accurately print mode reproduces colors that are known to be inside the gamut of the print mode.

Reference Swatch Printin	g Setup				
Printer:	Canon_iPF8400				
Media:	CMYK [Halftone]				
Mode:	1200 Fast Stochastic				
Swatch Name:					
		Repor	t Only (No Verify)	
Default Swatch Quick Set:		Verific	ation Ex	xpiration	
<default></default>	*	1		Days	-
Select ColorCheck environ	ment:				
Print Gamut Verification	•	Options	ר		
 Only display data set 15 Hue 50 Patch 	s compatible with swatch Quid	k Set	-		
 Only display data set 15 Hue 50 Patch Selected swatch is ready 	s compatible with swatch Quid	k Set	•		
⑦ Only display data set ✓ 15 Hue 50 Patch Selected swatch is ready	s compatible with swatch Quic to print.	k Set	•		

Figure 5.11 - Add Print Gamut Verification swatch

The process and options for adding a new Print Gamut Verification swatch is similar to the G7 swatch and Standard Simulation swatch except of different verification tolerance level options.

Figure 5.12 - Options of Print Gamut Verification swatch



Three levels are defined (Level A, Level B, and Level C). These three levels have the same tests: mean color difference of all patches, 95th percentile of all patches, maximum color difference of all patches, mean chroma difference of gray patches, and maximum chroma difference of gray patches. However, the tolerance is difference. Level A has most restrictive tolerance and Level C has the least restrictive.

5.2.1.5. Add a Named Color Evaluation:

Named Color Evaluation swatches allow for printed accuracy assessments of custom named color patches or colorimetricly-defined patches.

	ce Swatch Print	ting Setup	
Printer		Canon_iPF8400	
Media:		CMYK [Halftone]	
Mode:		1200 Fast Stochastic	
watch N	ame:		
efault S	watch Quick Se	et:	
Default	t>		
elect Co	lorCheck enviro	onment:	
lamed C	Color Evaluation	• • Options	
Patches			
ID	Туре	Color	
ID	Type are representa	Color	
ID Colors	Type are representa	Color	

Figure 5.13 - Add new Named Color Evaluation swatch

The process and options for adding a new Named Color Evaluation swatch is similar to the Baseline swatch. For example, you can add, edit, delete or import named or CIELAB patches.



Figure 5.14 - Add patches to Named Color Evaluation swatch

The only difference between Baseline and Named Color Evaluation is that you do not have the option to customize tests. The default tests of Name Color Evaluation are to calculate color difference of overall, neutral, highlight, mid-tone and shadow patches.

Named Color Evaluation is a report-only swatch, which means it will not update the ColorCheck status of the print mode.

5.2.1.6. Add a Custom Image swatch:

Custom Image swatches allow for images provided by third-party color validation/verification packages to be easily printed under specified Quick Set conditions.

Figure	5.15 -	Add	new	Custom	Image	swatch
C						

Deferrers Countels I	Distan Calu	
Reference Swatch F	rinting Setup	
Printer:	Canon_PF8400	
Media:	CMYK [Haittone]	
Mode:	1200 Past Stochastic	
Swatch Name:		
Default Swatch Quick	(Set:	
<default></default>	•	
Select ColorCheck en	ivironment:	
Custom Image	•	
Browse to swatch ima	age:	
Browse to swatch ima	age:	
Browse to swatch ima	age:	
Browse to swatch ima	age:	
Browse to swatch ima	age: ▼	
Browse to swatch ima	age: •	
Prowse to swatch ima	age: 	
frowse to swatch ima	age: v	
Prowse to swatch ima	sge: 	
Prowse to swatch ima	sge: 	
Prowse to swatch ima	age: 	
krowse to swatch ima	998: 	
krowse to swatch ima	age: 	
krowse to swatch ima	age: 	

The only option is to browse to identify the Custom Image file to be printed.

5.2.2. Copy...

This operation allows you to create a swatch as a new copy. The resulting copy can be edited even though the swatch that was copied was a read-only ColorCheck swatch.

Figure 5.16 - Copy Swatch Dialog

Copy Swatch Definition	×
Enter name of swatch to create	
ONYX Weekly Baseline~	
OK Cancel	

This allows one to create custom swatches based upon an existing swatch. One simple example would be to make a copy of the "Onyx Weekly Baseline" swatch and then add some additional named colors that one desires to be verified to print consistently.

5.2.3. Edit.../View...

This operation is to view a read-only ColorCheck swatch or edit a custom ColorCheck swatch. The UI is the same as to add a new ColorCheck swatch for different ColorCheck environments.

5.2.4. Delete

This operation is to delete a custom ColorCheck swatch. You cannot delete a read-only ColorCheck swatch.

5.2.5. Print...

This operation is to print a selected ColorCheck swatch.

Figure 5.17 - Print a ColorCheck swatch

-	e i1 2 iO Table on USB	•]	Page Size:
Name	Environment	Selection	Expires	24 Inch Roll 👻
PANTONE Co	ated Named Color Evalu	ation	Report Only	23.60 X 600.00 Inches Copies: 1
elected swatc DTE - The Cole Printing Setup: Printer: Media: Mode:	th is ready to print. orCheck verification statu Canon_IPF8400 CMYK [Halftone] [1200 Fast Stochastic	s will NOT be updated fo	or the print mode!	Print Reflected Print Label Output: Output: Output: Color Separations
Quick Set:	<default></default>		•	

You have to setup a color device to measure the printed ColorCheck swatch.

Note: You need to be careful when setting up color device options, such as measurement conditions. These options affect color measurement values of ColorCheck patches. You should use the same color device options each time you print a ColorCheck swatch. You can setup color device options by clicking the ... button.

Information for the ColorCheck swatch to be printed is also listed, which includes swatch name, ColorCheck Environment, Characterization Data Set, and Verification Expiration.

You can setup printer information by selecting Mode and Quick Set. (Note: Printing a ColorCheck swatch overrides various settings of a Quick Set including media and mode if they are explicitly set by the Quick Set).

You can also setup the printing layout, such as page size, copies, orientation, label, etc.

After you have made your selections, click the Print button at the bottom to send the selected ColorCheck swatch to RIP-Queue.

When you go to RIP-QUEUE, you would find the printing job is in the queue and its status is Waiting to Print if the print setup is appropriate. You can click the button Print Now to print the ColorCheck job.

5.2.6. Export...

This operation is to export ColorCheck swatches to an OSL (ONYX Swatch Library) file.

Figure 5.18 -	Export	ColorCheck	swatches
0			

i denne	Environment
☐ G7-Test	G7 Process Control Master
~ [III

You can select the ColorCheck swatches you want to save.

5.2.7. Import...

This operation is to import ColorCheck swatches from an OSL file.

6. Rip-Queue Usage

You directly work with ColorCheck from Rip-Queue, including printing, measuring, and validating.

6.1. Print

You can start to print a ColorCheck swatch from either the *Print Setup* tab or the *ColorCheck* tab in RIP-Queue.

6.1.1. Print from Print Setup Tab

 Click the gear in the Current Media and Page Size section to open the Change Media and Page Size dialog



Setup the *Media Group*, *Media*, *Page Size*

Figure 6.2 - Dialog to change Media and Page Size

hange Media and Page Size -	Generic FilePrinter Halftone			×
Media and Page Size				
Media Group:				
СМҮК	•			
Media/Page Size Selection				
Media:				
Test			•	
Page Size:	_			
50 Inch Roll	▼	🛅 🔤 🛛 Cont	figure Page Sizes	
ColorCheck status for the select Print Mode	ed media: ColorCheck Swatch	Status	Last Validation	•
300 dpi Stochastic		Θ		E
300x600 dpi Stochastic		Θ		
400x600 dpi Stochastic		Θ		
600x300 dpi Stochastic		Θ		
600x400 dpi Stochastic		Θ		-
•	III			•
Print ColorCheck	ОК	Cancel		Help

- Select a desired *Print Mode* to run ColorCheck
 The current ColorCheck status of each mode is listed
- Click the Print ColorCheck... button The Print ColorCheck Swatch dialog will display

Figure 6.3 - Print ColorCheck Swatch

Print ColorCheck	Swatch				×
Device: X-Rit	te i 1 2 i O Ta	able on USB	•		Layout
Name ONYX Weeks PANTONE Co PantoneUnco	y Baseline vated R vated	Environment Baseline Named Color Evaluation Named Color Evaluation	Selection	Expires 1 week(s) Report Only Report Only	Page Size: 50 Inch Roll 50.00 X 100.00 Inches Copies: 1 Orientation: Portrait Landscape Print Reflected
Printing Setup: Printer: Media: Mode: Ouick Set:	Generic Test [CN 300 dpi s	FilePrinter Halftone 1YK] Stochastic		•	Print Label Output: Color Separations
Quick SEC	<defaul< td=""><td>t> </td><td>Print</td><td>Cancel</td><td>ColorCheck Help</td></defaul<>	t> 	Print	Cancel	ColorCheck Help

- Setup a color device to measure the printed ColorCheck swatch
 Note: You need to be careful when setting up color device options, such as measurement conditions. These options affect color measurement values of ColorCheck patches. You should use the same color device options each time you print a ColorCheck swatch. You can setup color device options by clicking the ... button.
- Select the ColorCheck swatch you want print
 Note: all the ColorCheck swatches are listed, which includes default swatches (ONYX Weekly Baseline, PANTONE Coated, and PANTONE Uncoated) and swatches configured in the Configure ColorCheck dialog
- You can select specific printer information by selecting *Mode* and *Quick Set*.
 Note: Printing a ColorCheck swatch overrides various settings of a Quick Set including media and mode if they are explicitly set by the Quick Set.
- You can also setup the printing layout, such as page size, copies, orientation, label, etc.
- After you have made your selections, click the *Print* button at the bottom to send the selected ColorCheck swatch to RIP-Queue
- In RIP-Queue, the swatch job's status will be *Waiting to Print* if the print setup is appropriate.
 You can click the *Print Now* button to print the ColorCheck swatch job

6.1.2. Print from ColorCheck Tab

Go the *ColorCheck* tab in RIP-Queue

Figure 6.4 - Tab of ColorCheck



Click the Print ColorCheck... button
 The Print ColorCheck Swatch dialog will display

Figure 6.5 - Print ColorCheck Swatch

6	-Rite 11 210 1	able on USB			Page Size:
Name		Environment	Selection	Expires	50 Inch Roll
/ ONYX We	ekly Baseline	Baseline		1 week(s)	50.00 X 100.00 Inches
PANTONE	Coated R	Named Color Evaluation		Report Only	
/ PantoneU	ncoated	Named Color Evaluation		Report Only	Copies: 1
					Orientation:
					O Portrait
					Landscape
Printing Seta Printer: Media: Mode:	ip: Generic Test [C 300 dpi	FilePrinter Halftone MYK] Stochastic		•	Print Label Output: Olor Separations
Quick Set:	<defau< td=""><td>lt></td><td></td><td>•</td><td></td></defau<>	lt>		•	

- Setup a color device to measure the printed ColorCheck swatch
 Note: You need to be careful when setting up color device options, such as measurement conditions. These options affect color measurement values of ColorCheck patches. You should use the same color device options each time you print a ColorCheck swatch. You can setup color device options by clicking the ... button.
- Select the ColorCheck swatch you want print
 Note: all the ColorCheck swatches are listed, which includes default swatches (ONYX Weekly Baseline, PANTONE Coated, and PANTONE Uncoated) and swatches configured in the Configure ColorCheck dialog
- You can select specific printer information by selecting *Mode* and *Quick Set*.
 Note: Printing a ColorCheck swatch overrides various settings of a Quick Set including media and mode if they are explicitly set by the Quick Set.
- You can also setup the printing layout, such as page size, copies, orientation, label, etc.
- After you have made your selections, click the *Print* button at the bottom to send the selected ColorCheck swatch to RIP-Queue
- In RIP-Queue, the swatch job's status will be *Waiting to Print* if the print setup is appropriate.
 You can click the *Print Now* button to print the ColorCheck swatch job

6.2. Measuring & Reporting

6.2.1. Measure

This operation is to measure the colors of the printed ColorCheck swatch by the color device specified when printing setup.

After you print a ColorCheck swatch, the status of the swatch job will be *Waiting to Measure*. You can start measuring by clicking the *Measure Swatch* button to the left, right-clicking the ColorCheck job and selecting *Measure Swatch*, or double-clicking on the swatch job and clicking the *Measure*... button.

Figure 6.6 - ColorCheck job in Witting to Measure State



The *Measure ColorCheck Swatch* application and the *Read Swatch* dialog should pop up automatically. If not, you can click the *Measure...* button to starting read the ColorCheck swatch.

Figure 6.7 - Measure ColorCheck Swatch

Measure ColorCheck Swatch		23
Job:	PANTONE_Coated_SwatchReport.Measuring	
Environment:	Named Color Evaluation	
Characterization Data Set:	1880 Patches with 0 Tests	
Color Device:	X-Rite i1 2 iO Table on USB	
Printer:	Canon_iPF8400	
Media:	CMYK [Halftone]	
Mode:	1200 Fast Stochastic	
Status:	Measurement of Swatch Needed	

Follow the instructions in the *Read Swatch* dialog to obtain the measured color of the ColorCheck patches.

Measure	ments:					_	100	
Patch	Expected	Measured	L*	a*	b*	-	Mode	Pause
A1							Oracui	
A2						_	(@) Strip	Redo Strip
A3							01	
A4							Strip:	
A5							_	
A6						_	Λ	
A7						_	A	
A8		2 - IS		· · · · ·		_		
A9				e – – – – – – – – – – – – – – – – – – –				
A10						_	Patch:	
A11						_0		
A12						_	4	
A13		_				_		
A14								
A15				-		_		
A16				9 <u> </u>		_	Instruction	ns/Status:
A1/				0			Move the vicor to	the center of the
A 18						-2.1	first patch in the	first row and press
A 19				-			the Eye-One but	ton when ready.
*		1	n .		1	•		



After measuring the ColorCheck swatch, the *Verification Results* dialog then displays automatically. The verification results first display the printer information (printer, media and mode). Then, the pass/fail status of the test, ColorCheck swatch name, ColorCheck environment, and verification expiration. After that, the results of the verification tests, which depend on the options and tests configured for the ColorCheck swatch. You can export a more detailed HTML report by clicking the *Report...* button. You can view or export the color readings by clicking the *View measurements...* button.

6.2.2. Report

This option is to export an HTML report for a ColorCheck swatch.

The do this, click the *Report...* button in the *Verification Results* dialog. The HTML report is very similar to the Verification Results, except that extra information, such as patch information, is included. The patch information can include patch ID, expected CIELAB values, measured CIELAB values, and color difference in CIEDE2000. You can hide or expand the patch information by clicking the arrow at the left. You can also resort columns that have arrows in the headers. This is useful to identify the best and worst ΔE measurements.

An HTML report can be printed by printing from the browser. The current state of patch hiding and column sorting is reflected in the print of the HTML report.

6.3. Working with ColorCheck swatch jobs

ColorCheck swatch jobs coexist with other jobs in RipQueue. They can be nested and printed with other print jobs with similar print settings. However, after they are printed they will remain in the queue having a *Waiting to Measure* status. Once measured they move to the buffered job queue with a status appropriate for the results of swatch validation or verification.

Job properties for a swatch job can be accessed by either double clicking on the job, clicking on the Job Properties tool on the left of the queue, or selecting the job and then pressing right click and selecting Job Properties.

The *Report/Verification Status* selection in the job properties dialog for a swatch job displays the results of the swatch report/verification (if performed) and a preview of the swatch. Before a swatch job is printed the <Report> and <Measure...> buttons are disabled.

Figure 6.9 - Job properties of swatch job before printing

Verification Status	Verification Status			
Info	Verification Status: ColorCheck Swatch: Environment: Verification Expiration:	Need Measurements DRVX Weekly Baseline Baseline Never Expires		
	Venification Test	Metric	Tolerance	
	Note: Expected measurement	s have had a media relative adjust	ment performed	
		Messure	Coorcreck Help	

After a swatch job is printed the <Report...> button is disabled, but the <Measure...> button is enabled and when pressed swatch measurements for the job will begin.

Figure 6.10- Job properties of swatch job before measurement

Verification Status	Verification Status			
info	Verification Status: ColorCheck Swatch: Environment: Verification Expiration:	Need Measurements ONYX Weekly Baseline Baseline Never Expires		
	Venification Test	Metric	Tolerance	
				SUCCED CCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCC
	Note: Expected measurements h	iove had a media relative adjustr	nent performed	
	Report	Measure	ColorCheck Help	😿 Send job to "Ready to Print" area

After Measurements are completed the *Report/Verification Status* will be filled with relevant details about the swatch report validation or swatch verification. Additionally, you can export a more detailed HTML report by clicking the *<Report...>* button, or you can view or export the color readings by clicking the *<View Measurements...>* button.

Figure 6.11 - Job propeties of swatch job after measurement

Environment:		7.1 C			
	Named Color Eva	luston			
Report Category	% of Patches	# Patches	Tolerance	1	
Overal DE<=2.0	8.0	150 / 1880	<= 2.0	- 10	
Overal DE<=5.0	41.3	776 / 1880	<= 5.0		
Overall DE<=10.0	73.8	1388 / 1880	<= 10.0		
Neutrals DE<=2.0	11.5	10 / 87	<= 2.0	1	
Neutrals DE<=5.0	56.3	49/87	<= 5.0		PLACE A CONTRACT OF A CONTRACT
Neutrals DE <= 10.0	72.4	63/87	<= 10.0		
Highlights DE<=2.0	20.3	136/671	<= 2.0	- 55	
Highlights DE<=5.0	82.3	552/671	<= S.0		
Highlights DE <= 10.0	98.8	663/671	<= 10.0		
Midtones DE <=2.0	1.2	14/1198	<= 2.0		
Midtones DE <= 5.0	18.7	224/1198	<= 5.0		
<	in the second se			2	

The Info section of the job properties dialog for a swatch job shows information about the swatch job and allows Notes to be associated with the job. Any changes to the notes will be shown in the HTML report after they are changed.



Figure 6.12 - Info and notes for ColorCheck swatch job

7. My ColorCheck validation/verification failed – Now What?

7.1. ColorCheck troubleshooting checklists

A ColorCheck verification can fail for several reasons. The following checklists should be considered as part of troubleshooting and potential resolution of the validation/verification failure:

- The input profiles in the Quick Set used to print the swatch are not compatible with the standard being tested
 - Make sure the Quick Set you are using is configured for the validation you are performing (I.E. For testing G7, a Gracol input profile should be used)
- The media white point is out of spec for the simulating standard where there is a test concerning the media white.
 - The tests include Contract Proof (ISO 12647-7:2016), Contract (ISO 12647-7:2013), and Production Printing (FograSpec SystemCheck LFP) Level A(Most Restrictive), Level B, as well as Level C (Least Restrictive)
 - You can easily check the color of media white point which is the last patch read by the color device.
 - **Tip**: Another media may need to be used, or test using profile-based substrate correction
- The print mode's ICC gamut is capable of simulating a standard but the print mode's ICC is not accurate enough to correctly reproduce in-gamut colors.
 - \circ This might be because the printer is not the same as when the print mode was profiled
 - Check to make sure you are using the correct profiles for the print mode you are using
 - Was the print mode correctly profiled for the media and ink you are using?
 - You can run Baseline to check color consistency of your printer (assuming baseline exists for print mode based on profiled results)
 - If Baseline fails, you need to check if the printer hardware is having problems (dropped nozzles, misalignments, etc.) or if the environmental factors surrounding the printer are not conducive to getting consistent result
 - Ensure the printer is regularly serviced and is properly cleaned and aligned
 - Printing environment (i.e. ambient temperature and humidity) should be kept as consistent as possible
 - Caused by poor accuracy of profile for print mode

- You can run Print Gamut Verification to check how accurately the print mode reproduces colors that are known to be inside the gamut of the print mode
- If Print Gamut Verification fails, you may need to recalibrate your printer, or reprofile your printer, or use AccuBoost to get a more accurate profile.
- Caused by color device
 - Make sure settings of color device are correct, such as measurement conditions.
 - Fogra Media Wedge CMYK v3 (72 patches), M0
 - IDEAlliance ISO 12647-7 Digital Control Strip 2009 (54 patches), M0
 - IDEAlliance ISO 12647-7 3-Row Control Wedge 2013 (84 patches), M1
 - The color device used for color measurements is not accurate.
 - If you have another color device (B), you can use following steps to check if the employed color device (A) is accurate or not as color device B.If the color device you are using is not accurate, you should consider to certify it if it is not the case.
 - Export color readings measured by color device A from the dialog of Verification Status. (View Measurements... --> Export)
 - Print the ColorCheck swatch with setting of color device B
 - Print the ColorCheck swatch job and take color measurements by color device B
 - o Export color readings measured by color device B
 - Compare the two exported files.
- The profile is not accurate enough because more accurate measurements are needed for the ink separation that is being used by the ICC profile
 - Run the AccuBoost step in Media Manager which is designed to increase the ingamut accuracy of an ICC profile.
- The print mode's ICC gamut is not capable of simulating a standard
 - How to test if the print mode's ICC gamut is capable of simulating a standard or not?
 - Create a Named Color Evaluation swatch in Configure ColorCheck
 - Add patches by importing the Lab values of the data set of simulated standard

- Print the Named Color Evaluation swatch with the same color device and same settings (Measurement Conditions)
- Verify the Named Color Evaluation swatch and analyze patch by patch.
- How to achieve a better gamut?

If you have followed the advised procedure to maximize the gamut, but you get a failure verification result, that means you cannot do much for this printing configuration.

- Ink Restriction step: ink primaries have been set to low, try to increase it.
- Ink Limit step: you chose to minimize the artifacts in high coverage colors and you would miss some colors in the shadows, try to increase the ink limit
- GCR/UCR: if you chose a low max ink, try to increase it.
- You may to switch to a better media, higher resolution, or re-profile your print mode to try to achieve a better gamut

7.2. Baseline troubleshooting flowchart



7.3. G7 Master / Standards Simulation troubleshooting flowchart





7.4. Print Gamut Verification troubleshooting flowchart